
 Montana Department of Transportation 
PO Box 201001 

Helena, MT 59620-1001 
 
Memorandum 

 
To: Distribution      
 
From: Paul Ferry, P.E.  

Highways Engineer 
 
Date: September 13, 2010 
 
Subject: W-beam Guardrail Height 
 
 
 
Based on recent crash testing and analysis of w-beam guardrail, the top-of-rail height 
has been changed to 31”, with a +1” tolerance for new installations. This same testing 
also demonstrated that guardrail with a top-of-rail height less than 27¾” does not meet 
NHCRP 350 or MASH requirements.   
 
In addition to the new rail height requirements, the following items should be noted:   
 

• No change is required in guardrail posts.  The embedment depth is being revised 
to 41” to accommodate the height increase. The testing has shown that these 
posts will meet NHCRP 350 and MASH requirements even with the reduced 
embedment length. 
 

• On overlay projects, raise existing rail if the placement of the overlay results in a 
top-of-rail height less than 27¾”.  If the w-beam rail can be raised without having 
to adjust the posts or blockouts, utilize the new bid item “Raise W-Beam”, and 
include the standard special provision. 

 

• If extenuating circumstances exist that make the rail adjustment infeasible, 
adjustments may not be required, but must be approved.  

 
The new rail height will be used for all projects let after January 1, 2011. Include a detail 
in the plans that shows the new rail height until Supplemental Detailed Drawings are 
implemented. 
 
If you have questions concerning this, please contact me at 444-6244. 
 
 
Pf. 
 
Distribution: 
 
James Walther, Preconstruction Engineer    
Kevin Christensen Construction Engineer 



Matt Strizich,  Materials Engineer 
Lesly Tribelhorn, Highways Design Engineer     
Damian Krings, Road Design Engineer 
Duane Williams Traffic & Safety Engineer 
Tim Conway,  Acting Consultant Design Engineer      
Lisa Durbin,  Construction Administration Services Engineer  
Paul Jagoda,  Construction Engineering Services Engineer    
Suzy Price,  Supervisor – Contract Plans Bureau    
Jim Frank,  Glendive District Engineering Services Supervisor    
Gary Neville,  Billings District Engineering Services Supervisor   
Joe Olsen,  Butte District Engineering Services Supervisor   
Shane Stack,  Missoula District Engineering Services Supervisor    
Steve Prinzing, Great Falls District Engineering Services Supervisor   
John Cornell,  Road Plans Checker       
Kevin Farry,  Road Plans Checker 
Chris Clearman Contract Plans Bureau 
Bryan Vieth  Consultant Design Bureau 
      
 
 

 
 
 
 

 
 


